#### Thomas Dugan, son of Dugan.

Thomas married Mary Lumery, daughter of George Lumery and Nell Supple,. They had three children: Martain, John, and Michael F.

Martain Dugan.

John Dugan.

**Michael F Dugan** was born in Nov 1845 in Ballyheigue, County Kerry, Ireland, UK, died on Feb 22, 1904 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 58, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1845-1900.

1845-1866 - Ballyheigue, County Kerry, Munster, Ireland

1866-1870 - Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1880 - Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1904 - 205 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

- He immigrated in 1866.
- He was employed from 1870 to 1900.

1870 - laborer

1880 - laborer, tannery

1900 - night watchman

Michael married **Ellen Dorgan**, daughter of **Owen Dorgan** and **Johanna Bowler**, in 1869. Ellen was born in 1840 in Ireland, UK, was christened on Oct 7, 1840 in Dingle, County Kerry, Ireland, UK, died in 1921 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 81, and was buried in 1921 in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI. They had eight children: **Mary A, Hannah, William, Michael, Thomas, John Joseph, Ella Wilhelmina**, and **George Maurice**.

Marriage Notes: 1870 was the first census Michael appeared on. It looks like the family was living in a boarding house. He worked as a laborer. 1870 was the first census Ellen appeared on. She had one child.

In 1880, the family had moved to Doty St. The house number is not given. Michael was working in a tannery. In 1880, the family had moved to Doty St. The house number is not given. There is a notation on Ellen's line, "confinement." She had just given birth to John.

1900 Michael lived at 75 Doty St with his wife Ellen and family. He immigrated in 1866 and worked as a night watchman. Michael was a naturalized citizen and immigrated at the age of 34.

According to this census, Ellen immigrated in 1865. She reported she had given birth to nine children. Five of the children were still living in 1900. I have the names of eight of the children.

• Address: 1840-1920.

1840-1865- Ireland

1870 - Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1880 - Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1900-1920 - 75 Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1905 - 205 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

- She immigrated in 1865.
- Number of children: 1900-1910.

1900 - 9 born, 5 living

1910 - 9 born, 4 living

Mary A Dugan was born in Oct 1869 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Jul 12, 1960 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 90, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1870-1960.

1870 - no address, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1880 - Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

1905-1960 - 205 Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

• She was employed from 1900 to 1930.

1900-1930 - stenographer, bookkeeper, Dugan Plumbing Co

**Hannah Dugan** was born in 1872 in Sparta, Monroe County, WI, died on Oct 31, 1893 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 21, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

William Dugan was born about 1874 in Sparta, Monroe County, WI and died before 1890.

• Address: 1875-1880.

1875- no address, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1880- Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

Michael Dugan was born on Nov 28, 1875 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Mar 21, 1932 in Detroit, Wayne County, MI at age 56, and was buried on Mar 24, 1932 in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1880-1929.

1880 - Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

1903-1913 - Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1910 - 386 Merritt St, Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1917-1920 - 1371 E 95th St, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, OH

1929 - 205 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

• He was employed from 1900 to 1917.

1900 - bookkeeper, cheese company

1903-1913 - head bookkeeper, Bemis, Hooper-Hayes company, Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1910 - wholesale merchant, groceries, Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1917 - comptroller, James W Corrigan, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, OH

1920 accountant, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, OH

Michael married **Catherine McGinley**, daughter of **William H McGinley** and **Mary Quinn**, on Sep 22, 1903 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI. Catherine was born on Oct 8, 1877 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Nov 7, 1977 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH at age 100, and was buried on Nov 10, 1977 in Holy Cross Cemetery, Brook Park, OH. They had two children: **Francis William** and **David J**.

• Address: 1880-1940.

1880 - Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

1900 - 33 Portland St, Fond du Lac, Fond du lac, WI

1905 - Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1910 - 386 Merritt St, Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1917-1920 - 1371 E 95th St, Cleveland, OH

1930 - Lakewood, Cuyahoga, OH

1940 - 1084 Cove Ave, Lakewood, OH

? - 1109 Melrose Dr, Westlake, OH

? - 22800 Lake Rd, Rocky River, OH

• She was employed from 1900 to 1940.

1900-1903 - teacher

1930-1940 - public school teacher

- Number of children: 1910. 1910 - 1 born, 1 living
- Her obituary was published in the Plain Dealer on Nov 10, 1977 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH.
  Catherine Dugan (nee McGinley(, wife of the late Michael, dear mother of F William and Dr David J Dugan of
  Piedmont Calif., grandmother of six, great-grandmother of four, Monday. All services will commence Thursday, Nov
  10 at St. Christopher Church at 10 am. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Arrangements by Nickels Funeral Home,
  221-7860

**Francis William Dugan** was born on Oct 5, 1907 in Oshkosh, Winnebago County, WI and died on Nov 28, 1998 in Rocky River, Cuyahoga County, OH at age 91.

• Address: 1910-1940.

1910 - 386 Merritt St, Oshkosh, Winnebago, WI

1917-1920 - 1371 E 95th St, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, OH

1930 - Lakewood, Cuyahoga, OH

1940 - 1222 Clifton Blvd, Lakewood, Cuyahoga, OH

• He was employed from 1927 to 1967.

1930 - newspaper journalist, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio

1940 - advertising salesman, newspaper

He retired as vice president and general manager of the Plain Dealer. His retirement date is unknown.

• His obituary was published in the Plain Dealer on Nov 30, 1998 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH. F. William Dugan once said there was not "anything more competitive in the world than newspaper advertising." In a career spanning 47 years at The Plain Dealer, culminating with his leadership as vice president and general manager of the newspaper, Mr. Dugan thrived on that competition and was a financial backbone of the company. Mr. Dugan, 91, died Saturday at Normandy Manor of Rocky River, where he had lived more than a year. "I remember him as a fierce newspaper advertising competitor who believed that exceptional service to readers and advertisers was the most effective way of growing circulation and advertising revenue," said Plain Dealer President and Publisher Alex Machaskee. "He was a man of deep commitment to his faith."

Mr. Dugan joined The Plain Dealer in 1927, working part time as a classified advertising salesman while attending John Carroll University. Two years later, he began working full time at the newspaper.

In 1934, he moved to the retail display advertising department as a salesman, handling financial advertising and later handling accounts of retail apparel and men's shoe stores. He was promoted to retail advertising manager in 1951. In 1960, he became advertising director and later assistant business manager.

Mr. Dugan was promoted to general manager in June 1961. The title of vice president was given to him the following year.

Thomas Vail, former publisher and editor, president and chairman of The Plain Dealer, called Mr. Dugan an intensely loyal and devoted leader at the newspaper. "He was very conservative in his views and single-minded," Vail said. "He was really a straight arrow. He wouldn't stand for anything that wasn't good for The Plain Dealer. But, he had a great sense of humor, too."

Vail credited Mr. Dugan with his own appointment as publisher and chief executive of the newspaper in 1962. He said Mr. Dugan nominated him to the board of directors although it meant Mr. Dugan would work for a person who was about 20 years younger than himself.

Mr. Dugan was born in Oshkosh, Wis. His father, an accountant, moved the family to Cleveland when he was in the third grade. He later graduated from St. Ignatius High School.

He served in the Army Corps of Engineers during World War II, entering as a private in 1943. He was in three European campaigns, serving in France and Belgium. Later, he was transferred to Okinawa. He left the service as a sergeant in 1945.

Mr. Dugan served as past commander of The Plain Dealer Post of the American Legion.

He was a trustee and member of the executive committee of Catholic Charities Corp., beginning in 1962. He served as campaign vice chairman in 1970. He also served as district chairman of the appeal's special gifts division and led the annual fund campaign for two years.

He was a member of St. Christopher Catholic Church for more than 50 years and attended daily Mass for many years. He was a member and past president of the Serra Club, a Catholic laymen's organization to further vocations to the priesthood.

Produced by Legacy

Civic minded, Mr. Dugan served as a trustee of John Carroll University and of the Greater Cleveland Hospital Association. He was a member of the Cleveland Advertising Club, the Cleveland Chamber of Commerce and the Westwood Country Club.

He had been a resident of Rocky River for more than half a century.

Surviving are his wife of 63 years, the former Angela Hahn; and a grandson, Michael.

A son, John G., is deceased.

Services will be at 10 a.m.Tomorrow at St. Christopher Catholic Church, 20141 Detroit Rd., Rocky River.

Arrangements are being handled by Nickels Funeral Home of Lakewood.

Francis married **Angela Rose Hahn,** daughter of \_\_\_\_\_\_ and \_\_\_\_ and \_\_\_\_ and \_\_\_\_. Angela was born on Oct 15, 1909 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH and died on Mar 29, 2003 in Rocky River, Cuyahoga County, OH at age 93. They had one son: **John G**.

• Address: 1940.

1940 - 1222 Clifton Blvd, Lakewood, Cuyahoga, OH

Her obituary was published in the Cleveland Plain Dealer on Mar 30, 2003 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH.
 Angela Rose Dugan, 93, of Rocky River, St. Christopher Church parishioner, died yesterday. Services Tuesday. - Nickels. Lakewood.

**David J Dugan MD** was born on Jun 29, 1910 in Oshkosh, Winnebago County, WI, died on May 12, 1998 in Napa County, CA at age 87, and was buried in Holy Cross Cemetery, Saint Helena, CA.

• Address: 1910-1993. 1917-1920 - 1371 E 95th St, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio

1930 - Lakewood, Cuyahoga, Ohio

1950-1955 Clearwater, FL

1977 - Piedmont, CA

1983 - 2844 Summit St, Oakland, CA, 94609-3637

1993-1295 Hudson Ave, Saint Helena, Napa, CA

• He was employed 1930-?.

1930 - page, public library, Lakewood, Cuyahoga, Ohio

1950-? - optometrist

David married **Lucille Skelly**, daughter of **John Skelly** and **Unknown**, on Jul 1, 1939 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, OH. Lucille was born on Jun 26, 1910 in Ohio, died on Feb 4, 1992 in Napa County, CA at age 81, and was buried in Holy Cross Cemetery, Saint Helena, CA. They had five children: **Kathleen Ann**, **William, David, Paul**, and **John**.

• Address: Unknown.

? - 1295 Hudson Ave, Saint Helena, CA, 94574-1919

**Thomas Dugan** was born on May 25, 1878 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Aug 3, 1903 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 25, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1880-1900.

1880 - Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI 1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

• He was employed in 1900.

1900 - leather finisher

**John Joseph Dugan** was born on Jun 1, 1880 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Sep 27, 1961 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 81, and was buried in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1880-1961.

1880 - Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1905-1940 - 205 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

He was employed from 1900 to 1940.
 1900-1940 - plumber

Ella Wilhelmina Dugan was born on Sep 20, 1883 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI and died before 1900.

**George Maurice Dugan** was born on Jan 8, 1885 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI, died on Feb 27, 1962 at age 77, and was buried in 1962 in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1885-1940.

1885 - Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1900 - 75 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1905 - 205 Doty St, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI 1928-1940 92 Forest Ave, Fond du Lac, Fond du Lac, WI

• He was employed from 1905 to 1940.

1905 - laborer, clerk

1905 undertaker

1920 - funeral director, George M Dugan Funeral Home, 92 Forest Ave.

1930-1940 - mortician

 His obituary was published in the Fond du Lac Commonwealth Reporter on Mar 15, 1962 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI.

George married **Patricia E Martin**, daughter of **Henry Martin** and **Mary Adeline Townsend**, in 1925. Patricia was born on Feb 4, 1889 in Eureka, Winnebago County, WI, died on Sep 15, 1977 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI at age 88, and was buried on Sep 17, 1977 in Calvary Cemetery, Fond du Lac, WI.

• Address: 1930-1940.

1930-1940 - 92 Forest Ave, Fond Du Lac, Fond Du Lac, WI

Her obituary was published in The Reporter on Sep 15, 1977 in Fond du Lac, FDL County, WI.
 Mrs Patricia Dugan Baatz of 240 Melrose Blvd died early today, Sept 15, 1977, at her home. Funeral services are tentatively set for Saturday morning at St Patrick's Catholic Church with visitation from 3 to 9 pm Friday at Uecker-Witt Funeral Home.

The Reporter, Fond du Lac, WI 9-17-1977

Mrs Patricia Baatz

Funeral services for Mrs Patricia Dugan Baatz of 240 Melrose Blvd will be held at 10:00 am Saturday at Uecker-Witt Funeral Home and at 10:30 am at St Patricks Catholic Church. She died early Thursday, Sept 15, 1977 at her home.

The Rev. Edward Sippel and the Rev Raymond Fox will officiate, and burial will be in Calvary Cemetery. Friends may call form 3 to 9 pm today at the funeral home.

She was born at Eureka, Wis., a daughter of the late Henry and Mary Adeline Townsend Martin. She was married to William Hanson in 1904 and he preceded her in death. In 1925, she was married to George Dugan and he died in 1962. She then married Richard Baatz in 1970.

Mrs Baatz was a member of St Patrick's Church Altar and Rosary Society, Wisconsin Federated Women's Club of Fon du Lac, Little Flower Circle 360, Daughters of Isabella and Chicago North Western Ladies Club.

Surviving are her widower; a daughter, Mrs Francis (Madge) La Sorsa of Venice, Fla, three grandchildren and two great-grandsons. She was preceded in death by a daughter, three brothers and three sisters.

• She was employed. dress salewoman in Milwaukee

6 Produced by Legacy